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Integrated management of childhood illness: Bringing treatment closer to
home
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ABSTRACT
__________________________________________________________________________________________
Globally, the main target of all child health
programs is to ensure a reduction in infant/underfive mortality. Globally the progress has been
observed in reducing child mortality rate the
average annual rate of reduction has remained
persistently low in many developing countries. The
Integrated Management of Childhood Illnesses
(IMCI) is a cost-effective strategy that advocates
use of evidence-based protocol in the management
of common etiology of childhood illness. Despite
availability of data on the effectiveness of IMCI in
child health and health system, current global
coverage of IMCI is far from expected. The
objective of the present article is to suggest long-

term, cost-effective and primary health care based
measures which will aid in extending the child
health services to the inaccessible areas. IMCI
targets children aged between 0-2 months and 2-5
years and encourages the use of simple clinical
signs for detecting cases. To maximize the scope of
benefit, IMCI program assessment should be done
to ascertain the barriers in effective implementation.
To conclude, systematic implementation of the
IMCI strategy in community well backed by trained
health workers can definitely improve the prognosis
of childhood illness.
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Globally, the main target of all child health
welfare programs is to ensure a reduction in
infant/under-five mortality as it is the main
indicator reflecting the quality of health care system
and socioeconomic development of the country [1].
In spite of a 35% global reduction in child
mortality, the average annual rate of reduction has
remained persistently low in many countries in
Sub-Saharan Africa and South Asia region (viz.
Bangladesh and Nepal) [1,2]. Worldwide almost
6.9 million children die annually before their fifth
birthday, implying death of 19000 children every
day, most of which have been attributed to diarrhea,
pneumonia, malaria, and malnutrition [1].
The Integrated Management of Childhood
Illnesses (IMCI) is a cost-effective strategy that
advocates use of evidence-based protocol in the
management of common etiology of childhood
illnesses (including pneumonia, diarrhea, malaria
and malnutrition) and thus provides quality-assured
care [3,4]. IMCI targets children between 0-2
months and 2-5 years and encourages the use of
simple clinical signs for detecting cases without use
of laboratory investigations offering empirical
treatment [2,4,5]. Such an integrated approach is
advocated as most of the children brought for
medical treatment often suffer from more than one
condition, making a single diagnosis impossible at
the remote health centers [2]. IMCI comprises of
both preventive and curative components that are
executed by mutual interaction between families /
communities / health facilities [1,3,4]. It not only
facilitates health promotion but also takes into
account the variety of factors that put children at
serious risk [3, 4]. IMCI aims for improvement in
three areas, namely, patient management skills of
health care staff, health system and family /
community health practices [2]. Incorporation of
neonatal component and endorsement of health care
services from community-based workers instead of
facility-based has also been exercised in some of
the countries under IMCI as most of the under-five
deaths occur in the neonatal period and the majority
of the sick children do not avail the services of
health centers [5].
Implementation of IMCI has been found to
be associated with multiple benefits to the health
care delivery system, health care staff, and
community such as reduction in the under-five
mortality [2,5,6]; augmenting nutritional status of
children [2]; improving knowledge and satisfaction
in caregivers [6]; enhancing skill/performance of
health providers [2,6]; improving quality of care
[2]; reducing financial burden on the health system
[2]; discouraging the practice of misuse of
antibiotics and other drugs [2,4]; and providing
assistance for diagnosis of HIV-1 infection [7].
Despite availability of data on the
effectiveness of IMCI in child health and health

care delivery system, current global coverage of
IMCI is far from expected [2]. Multiple bottlenecks
such as lack of clarity among program managers
[8]; poor planning in the implementation [8];
overlap in defined roles and responsibilities among
stakeholders [8]; lack of integration of services [2];
imperfect supervision and monitoring mechanism
[5,8]; inefficient referral system [8,9]; inadequate
availability of basic equipments and drug supplies
[5,8]; poor training in terms of quality and
duration;[5] lack of regular reinforcement of
guidelines [9]; poor performance of health care staff
[9]; resistance among health care workers [10]; and
inadequate funding support [2]; have been
recognized which are arresting the reach of IMCI in
the community.
First implementation in its true spirit
should occur and then maximizing the scope of
benefit can be considered by addressing the
identified barriers [5]. Suggested measures can be
categorized as policy level (viz. dedicated policymakers and program managers, collaborative efforts
by different ministries working towards betterment
of child health) [5,8]; system level (viz.
strengthening of the health system, customized
need specific training) [2,3,5,11]; district level (viz.
creation of structural/administrative links between
district or national functioning and IMCI, regular
review of the program at district, state and national
level) [2,5,6]; community level (viz. development
of a sense of ownership among health care workers,
promotion of integrated community case
management, incentives to outreach workers, timely
feedback from health care workers) [5,6,11,12];
private sector level (viz. adoption of decentralized
approach/ roping-in non-governmental organization
for effective supervision to overcome the barriers of
distance/transportation/ cost, engagement of private
sector/full time stand-alone trainers, training of
private practitioners) [4,5,9,11,13,14]; and use of
mobile technology in implementation [15]; is
imperative in improving child survival and thus
achieving the Millennium Development Goals
related to child health.
To conclude, strategic implementation of
the IMCI strategy in community and health
facilities well backed by trained professionals/
community health workers and adequate
supervisory mechanisms can definitely improve the
quality of health care services and the prognosis of
childhood illness.
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